NEW MEXICO SCHOOL FOR THE BLIND & VISUALLY IMPAIRED
BOARD OF REGENTS REGULAR MEETING

December 15, 2010
Alamogordo, NM
I.
Call to Order, 10:16 a.m., Wednesday, December 15, 2010
The regularly scheduled meeting was called to order by President Alicia McAninch at 10:16 a.m., Wednesday, December 15, 2010.  Board members present:  Alicia McAninch, Christine Hall, Caroline Benavidez, David Baland, and James Miyagishima.  Staff present:  Superintendent Linda Lyle, Veronica Hernandez – Director of Human Resources, Danette Fuller – Director of Student Services, and Herb Wright – Director of NMSBVI Foundation.  John Williams – Executive Assistant to the Superintendent, was recorder.

II.
James Miyagishima led the audience in the Pledge of Allegiance.
III.
Introduction of Guests

There were no guests upon convening of the meeting.
IV.
Announcements – Board Comments

James Miyagishima – Wished everyone a good morning.  He stated that he is very happy to be in attendance at this meeting.  He wished everyone a Merry Christmas.    
Christine Hall – Wished everyone a good morning.  She stated that she is also happy to be in attendance and stated that since her term on the Board expires at the end of this month she is hopeful that the NM Governor elect will renew her term as a member of the NMSBVI Board of Regents.  She also wished everyone a Merry Christmas and Happy Holidays.    
David Baland – Wished everyone a good morning.  He welcomed everyone to the meeting and stated that he is very happy to see and hear that James Miyagishima is doing so well.    

Caroline Benavidez – Wished everyone a good morning.  She stated that like everyone else she is trying to get her students settled down and focused on school for another couple of days before they leave for the Christmas break.  She stated that she is honored to say that she just received an invitation to be a presenter at the upcoming AER Conference.  She stated that she will be presenting on how to use regular education curriculum to teach Braille literacy.  

Alicia McAninch – Wished everyone a Merry Christmas and a peaceful and Happy New Year.  She stated that it is good to be on the Alamogordo campus for this meeting.  She stated that it is exciting to see the luminarias being placed around the campus.  It brings back a lot of memories.  Since the last meeting of the Board of Regents she had the honor of attending some meetings on the Alamogordo campus.  She attended a meeting with the accreditation body, AdvanceEd, who will be coming to our campus in February for the accreditation visit.  She stated that the presentation was wonderful and informative, and that it was very encouraging to see just how prepared our school is for the upcoming accreditation.  It is very apparent that our staff have been working hard, within multiple committees, to ensure that we are fully prepared for the accreditation visit.  The AdvanceEd representative that conducted the meeting was very surprised and pleased to see how prepared we are.  She stated that she also had the opportunity to meet with Dr. Eugene McMahon who is the consultant that will be assisting with the development of a new NMSBVI strategic plan.  She stated that Dr. McMahon retired as the Superintendent of the New York Institute.  She stated that the visit with Dr. McMahon was very productive and enjoyable.  
V.
Input

There was no one present for Public or Parent Input.

VI.
Board Activities

A. Agenda.  

President McAninch asked if there were any revisions to, or questions concerning the meeting agenda.  Superintendent Lyle stated that there are no recommended changes to agenda, however there are two time sensitive items.  Our contract lobbyists, Tom and Jeremy Rutherford, have asked that they be allowed to present the Legislative Update at 1:00 p.m. by conference call.  Our student choir, Voces De Oro, would like to perform for the Board the song that they wrote.  They have asked that they be allowed to present at 1:30 p.m. as the Major Focus.  
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to approve the agenda as presented.  (carried unanimously)


B.
Minutes, Regular Meeting of November 4, 2010.  

President McAninch asked if there were any corrections to the presented minutes.  There were no corrections.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the minutes of the Regular Meeting of November 4, 2010, as presented.  (carried unanimously)


C.
Superintendent’s Report.  

Superintendent Lyle stated that she has nothing to add to the presented report but would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  President McAninch stated that it is good to read about the ongoing study groups within NMSBVI.  Superintendent Lyle stated that we have conducted study groups on the Alamogordo Campus for approximately 2 years, and have conducted them at the ECP for approximately 5 years.  The staff on both campuses truly support these groups and the outcomes benefit everyone.  It is a very common practice that all of the TVIs get together around shared topics.  President McAninch stated that she hopes that these study groups will result in papers being written and shared nationwide.  Superintendent Lyle stated that there are a couple topics being discussed that she is confident will result in the submission of a paper and will be contributions to our field.  Christine Hall asked what the student capacity is for our residential campus.  Superintendent Lyle stated that our residential campus has 65 available dorm rooms.  This is one student per room.  The rooms in our dorms are not setup to comfortably house two students per room.  We do occasionally house two students per room but it is done for a child specific reason, not as routine. One student per room is also much easier to supervise.  Caroline Benavidez asked how many vacancies we currently have on the residential campus.  Superintendent Lyle stated that at this time we have approximately 42 students.  She stated that our residential campus enrollment has come up during Legislative Finance Committee (LFC) meetings.  The LFC has never expressed a concern about our numbers; they just ask what our enrollment is so that they have it as a matter of record.  She stated that she is continually explaining, to any entity that asks that our enrollment numbers are constantly changing because of the way our services are delivered.  She explains to them that students are always transitioning to and from the school as the student’s needs and abilities are identified by their home school districts.  We no longer take students and keep them here until they graduate, but provide them with the education and skills that they need so that they can be successful in their home school districts.  Because of this we may have 42 students today, 53 next month, and 65 the following month and then back down to 43 the next.  It is important to realize that the 42 students that we are educating this year will not be the 42 students that we educate next year.  She stated that we are all explaining this, all the time.  She stated that the state is tracking our enrollment, and because of that she always states that we have room for 65 residential students on the Alamogordo campus.  President McAninch stated that that is what is important, that we continue to educate people on the new mission and method of delivery of NMSBVI.  Superintendent Lyle stated that she continually shares this new mission with our legislators and they all have indicated buy-in.  We have the support of our legislators.  Caroline Benavidez stated that she feels that it is important that our new strategic plan addresses the new mission and delivery model.  
VII.
Business and Finance.

A. Monthly Investment Report – October 2010.
Superintendent Lyle presented the Monthly Investment Report for October 2010.  She stated that this report reflects that our investment portfolio continues to work in our favor, although slowly.  She also stated that our investment portfolio asset distribution will be a topic of discussion during the agenda item for policy revisions and recommendations. 
B. Operating Budget/Expense Report – October 2010.
Superintendent Lyle presented the Operating Budget/Expense Reports for October 2010.  She reviewed the contents of the report.  This report does indicate that all departments are operating within their Board approved budgets, with no significant concerns.  She stated that due to an upcoming renovation project that will envelop the residential campus, and involve 12 buildings, we have found it necessary to cancel all summer camps as we will not have the use of our dorms.  The board approved budget contains funding for the summer camps that will not be expended for the camps.  We are already putting together the budget for the next fiscal year and will be compiling the necessary data for an accurate budget development.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have regarding the presented budget report.  There were no questions.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to approve the October 2010 Operating Budget/Expense Report, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

C. Balance Sheet – October 2010.
Superintendent Lyle presented the Balance Sheet for October 2010.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the board might have.  There were no questions.
D. Statement of Net Assets – October 2010.

Superintendent Lyle presented the Statement of Net Assets for October 2010.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the board might have.  There were no questions.  
E. Statement of Cash Flow – October 2010.

Superintendent Lyle presented the Statement of Cash Flow for October 2010.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the board might have.  There were no questions.

F.
Disposition of Fixed Assets.
Superintendent Lyle presented two disposition of fixed assets requests.  The first is requesting the disposal, through public auction, of 5 school vehicles, 3 of which are 2001 model sedans, and 2 are 2002 model station wagons.  These five vehicles have very high mileage on them and are seldom used.  The second request is for the disposal of 8 miscellaneous pieces of equipment that are very old and beyond serviceable condition.  If approved by the Board, the vehicles and miscellaneous equipment will be removed from the Inventory of Fixed Assets.   
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the Disposition of Fixed Assets request for the disposal of 5 school vehicles through public auction, sealed bid, and subsequent removal from the Inventory of Fixed Assets, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve the Disposition of Fixed Assets request for the disposal of 8 pieces of obsolete and unusable equipment, and subsequent removal from the inventory of fixed assets, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
VIII.
Executive Session.

10:43 a.m. to 11:32 p.m., December 15, 2010

UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to enter into Executive Session at 10:43 a.m., Wednesday, December 15, 2010, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act to discuss: Limited Personnel Issues; Confidential Student Information; Hiring of New Certified Staff; and Legal Issues.  Participating will be Regents McAninch, Miyagishima, Benavidez, Hall, and Baland, Linda Lyle, Superintendent, and Veronica Hernandez, Human Resources Director.  Roll call vote:  Regent Miyagishima – aye, Regent Benavidez – aye, Regent McAninch – aye, and Regent Baland – aye, Regent Hall - aye.

UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to come out of Executive Session at 11:32 a.m., Wednesday, December 15, 2010, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act where the only items discussed were Limited Personnel Issues; Confidential Student Information; Hiring of New Certified Staff; and Legal Issues.  Roll call vote:  Regent McAninch – aye, and Regent Baland – aye, Regent Miyagishima – aye, Regent Benavidez – aye, Regent Hall – aye.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to hire Mary Sarate for the position of NMSBVI Director of Business and Finance at an annual salary of $77,225.00.  (carried unanimously)
IX.
Major Focus – NMSBVI Choir Presentation.

The NMSBVI student choir, Voces De Oro, performed for the Board a song that they wrote and recorded.
X.
Policies & Procedures.

A.
Revision to NMSBVI Policy 150, Alcohol and Drug-Free School/Campuses and Work Place.
Veronica Hernandez presented the revision to NMSBVI Policy 150.  She explained that the primary purpose of this revision was to re-identify those NMSBVI positions that are considered safety sensitive and therefore are subject to random drug testing.  She stated that occasionally it is necessary to review the safety sensitive positions to ensure that it is current and consistent with the program structure within NMSBVI. Veronica Hernandez explained the eligibility criteria for function classification to safety sensitive. She then reviewed the recommended safety sensitive positions.  
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSBVI Policy 150, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

B.
Revision to NMSBVI Policy 265, Termination of Employment.

Veronica Hernandez presented the revision to NMSBVI Policy 265.  She stated that on review of this policy it was determined that a complete rewrite was necessary.  The policy was written to clarify the difference between voluntary termination and in-voluntary termination; provided clarification on notice of termination; and stipulates that final payment of wages or compensation for an in-voluntary termination shall be made within five (5) days of such termination, and payment of wages or compensation for a voluntary termination shall be made within ten (10) days of such termination.
UPON A MOTION by Christine Hall, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSBVI Policy 265, Reporting, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

C.
Revision to NMSBVI Policy 345, Investments.

Superintendent Lyle stated that in 2008 the Board approved a revision to our asset allocation in an effort to protect our investment portfolio during a time of the nation’s economic down-turn.  At that time the Board, under the advice of Regent David Baland, elected to remove our assets from the equity asset class and place them into the bond asset class.  She stated that this turned out to be a very wise financial move, and thanked David Baland for his sound advice.  As a result of that move NMSBVI fared much better in the market than many institutions and organizations that maintain an investment portfolio.  The economy has taken an up-turn, and on the advice of David Baland it seems an appropriate time to again visit our asset allocation and move our assets back into the equity class so that we move from a protection model to a performance model with our investments.  After lengthy discussion, David Baland recommended that our assets be distributed in the following manner: 


Targets 


13% 
mid/small cap



7% 
high yield bond



33% 
fixed core bond



12% 
large cap equity



12% 
index large bond



13% 
non-U.S. stock



10% 
emerging markets

It is recommended that the minimum and maximum be 5% on either side of targets.


He stated that while he feels comfortable with this asset distribution, he recommends that the motion to approve this asset redistribution include a statement that it is contingent on positive feedback from the NM State Investment Council.

UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to redistribute our investment portfolio to the noted allocation, contingent on input from the New Mexico State Investment Council, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
D.
Revision to NMSBVI Policy 514.1, Behavioral Support and Student Mental Health.
Superintendent Lyle presented the revision to NMSBVI Policy 514.1.  She stated that this policy was formerly the Student Mental Health Services policy.  It has been rewritten to include behavioral support.  She stated that this has been rewritten as a result of a major revision to the state’s administrative code which is going to require that a number of our policies be rewritten so that they align with the revised state code and the recently adopted NMSBVI Policy 526, which was developed and approved by the Board of Regents during the November 2010 meeting.  She reviewed the revisions to NMSBVI Policy 514.1.  

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSBVI Policy 514.1, as presented.  (carried unanimously)


E.
Revision to NMSBVI Policy 620, Transportation and Feeder Mileage.

Superintendent Lyle presented the revision to NMSBVI Policy 620.  She stated that she apologizes that this policy is being brought back to the Board so soon after the last revision in July 2010.  She explained that since the July presentation we have added a preschool class to the residential campus which requires that some changes be made to our feeder mileage process.  She stated that this policy makes it clear that feeder mileage compensation does not apply to preschool students on either the Alamogordo or Albuquerque campus due to our preschool student transportation arrangements.  We provide free transportation for our preschool students.  If a parent elects not to use the free transportation but brings their child to school, we will not pay feeder mileage.  We have found that if we provide bus transportation for the preschoolers we have a much more consistent attendance by the preschool student.  She stated that the policy revision also contains more detailed distinction between day and residential students on the Alamogordo campus.  We have also added a subparagraph that requires an annual verification of address for those parents/guardians who are receiving feeder mileage.  This annual verification will be done through the review of a current utility bill.  
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSBVI Policy 620, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
XI.
Other Items.

A.
Personnel Report. 

Veronica Hernandez presented the Personnel Report for the period ending December 15, 1020.  She stated that in addition to the report she would like to point out that for this month we have two retirements:  Louis Dominguez, Accessible Materials Technician and Braille Production, and Sharon Hockman, Education Assistant.  Louis Dominguez has been with NMSBVI for over 20 years, and Sharon Hockman has been with us for over 17 years.  Both retirements are effective December 31, 2010.  She stated that she has nothing else to add to the presented report.  

B.
Program Updates.

Superintendent Lyle briefed the board on the current status of all NMSBVI programs.  She pointed out that the quarterly reports includes some very comprehensive charts of eye conditions for students enrolled in the ECP, Residential Campus, Outreach Program, and Birth to 3 Program.  She reviewed the contents of the charts, and specifically addressed the prevalence of Optic Nerve Hypoplasia (ONH).  She then reviewed the reports for the Infant Toddler Program, Residential Campus, Preschool, Birth to 3 Program, Braille Production, Instructional Resource Center, and Outreach Department.  She stated that an exciting piece of news is that the Preschool is hosting the International Preschool Symposium.  A date has not been set, but we are looking to host it sometime in October 2011 in conjunction with the Albuquerque Balloon Fiesta, which should serve as a draw for the symposium registration.    
Personnel Preparation Program  - Superintendent Lyle explained that she has heard back from Dr. Lopez at New Mexico State University (NMSU).  He has stated that NMSU is willing to commit to supporting the Personnel Preparation Program to the degree that when they again have an allocation that can be used for the vision impairment program they would like to take it back as their own.  They are not able to guess when that will occur at this time.  NMSU has lost 12 positions at their college, and the loss was not through strategic planning, but by attrition.  When someone left NMSU they were not able to refill the vacated positions due to budgetary cuts.  NMSU has an Early Childhood Bachelor’s and Master’s program with no professor to teach it.  One of their core subjects has no professor.  So there are several things ahead of the VI program that they will need to hire for.  Once their core program professor positions are filled they will be able to take a look at the Personnel Preparation Program.  She stated that she stressed to NMSU that we felt like it was too close for us to own the position, and to fund it.  She stressed that there needs to be separation between NMSBVI and the Personnel Preparation Program instruction.  Our school’s role is not to provide TVI instruction to teaching professionals in the state, but to provide academic and independent living skills instructions to K-12 students in the state.  We can support the Personnel Preparation Program, but we cannot own the program.  She stated that if we do not fund the position at this time, on a temporary basis, we are going to have to create an entire Outreach Department to provide services to students in the public schools, because the public schools will not have TVIs on their roles.  It is a much wiser financial move to help fund the Personnel Preparation Program at the college level than to reinstitute a direct service model and start serving school districts again.  The direct service model is also not a good model of delivery for the students.  Superintendent Lyle stated that what she really would like to know is if it would be acceptable to the Board of Regents if we fund the professor position for the Personnel Preparation Program until such time as NMSU can take over the funding.  This will allow the program to continue moving forward and the state will be able to continue receiving certified Teachers of the Visually Impaired within their school districts.  Carolyn Benavidez stated that she does not see how we could possibly make the decision to not fund the positions.  Christine Hall asked that if we fund the position, where is the program at this time.  Superintendent Lyle stated that if NMSBVI funds the position, NMSU will advertise for the position in the Spring of 2011 and will hire a professor for the program.  NMSU has stated that NMSBVI can sit on the interview committee if we wish.  NMSU understands that once a professor his retained for this program that the program needs to be completely revamped.  The new program will then be reviewed for accreditation.  This rewrite of the program will not result in a lengthy break in service.  The program will continue during the rewrite process.  
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to approve the recommendation to fund the Personnel Preparation Program at New Mexico State University (NMSU) until such time that NMSU is able to take over the program funding, and the Board calls for the complete restructuring of the Personnel Preparation Program so that it reflects current trends in Visually Impaired education, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

C.
Vehicle Mileage Report.
Superintendent Lyle presented the vehicle mileage report for the period ending December 15, 2010.  This report reflects that during the period August 2010 to December 2010 the schools vehicles traveled a total of 272,588 miles.  She stated that she has nothing to add to this report, but would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.

D.
Budget Adjustment Request.
Veronica Hernandez presented the Fiscal Year 2011 Budget Adjustment Request for the board’s review and approval.  She stated that this budget adjustment request process is mandated by the NM Higher Education Department.  In the past all agencies have been required to submit a Board approved Budget Adjustment Request in May of each year.  A new requirement mandated by the NM Higher Education Department requires that a Board approved Budget Adjustment Request now be submitted quarterly.  The presented Budget Adjustment Request is the first under this new requirement.  She reviewed the contents of the Budget Adjustment Request.  Following her review Veronica Hernandez stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions regarding the contents of the presented Budget Adjustment Request.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to approve the Fiscal Year 2011 Budget Adjustment Request, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

E.
Legal Services Contract.

Superintendent Lyle presented two requests regarding renewal of Legal Services Contracts.  The first was a recommendation to approve extension of the General Legal Services contract with Scheuer, Yost & Patterson, into its second year of professional services to NMSBVI, for the period December 14, 2010 through December 13, 2011.  Scheuer, Yost & Patterson provides legal services in the areas of personnel and education law, and legal representation for the Board of Regents.  The second is a recommendation to approve extension of the General Legal Services contract with Cuddy & McCarthy, LLP, into its second year of professional services to NMSBVI, for the period December 14, 2010 through December 13, 2011.  Cuddy & McCarthy, LLP provides legal services in the area of procurement law.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to approve the request to extend the current General Legal Services contract with Scheuer, Yost & Patterson into its second year of professional services to NMSBVI, for the period December 14, 2010 through December 13, 2011, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the request to extend the current General Legal Services contract with Cuddy & McCarthy, LLP into its second year of professional services to NMSBVI, for the period December 14, 2010 through December 13, 2011, as presented.  (carried unanimously)


F.
Personnel Preparation Program Update.


This agenda item was discussed during the Program Reports/Quarterly Reports agenda item.

G.
Legislative Update.

Superintendent Lyle introduced Mr. Tom Rutherford, and Mr. Jeremy Rutherford who provided the Board with an overview of their lobbying efforts on behalf of NMSBVI in preparation for the upcoming 2011 New Mexico Legislative Session.  This included contact with the Governor Elect’s transition team.  Superintendent Lyle stated that the Governor Elect’s transition team has been in contact with her and has asked that Regent Hall and Regent Benavidez submit their updated resumes and their letter of interest so that the transition team can start moving forward on having them reappointed to the NMSBVI Board of Regents.  Jeremy Rutherford stated that they recently met with a Legislative Finance Committee (LFC) analyst who informed them that approximately $50 million has been identified that may be available during the upcoming legislative session.  Jeremy Rutherford asked that NMSBVI prepare a one page document that lists health and safety related capital project needs, prioritized by need.  They will then use this document in their efforts to have at least a portion of that $50 million earmarked for use by NMSBVI.  The Board indicated that the renovation of the Watkins Education Center is still our primary need as it has a large number of health and safety issues that need to be corrected before the school can move back into the building.  Jeremy Rutherford stated that he will then need a condensed version of the facilities condition and accessibility study that was originally done on the Watkins Education Center.  Superintendent Lyle stated that she will have a condensed version prepared and sent to his office for his use.  The Board of Regents thanked Tom and Jeremy Rutherford for the hard work that their firm has done on behalf of NMSBVI.

H.
Capital Projects Update.

Superintendent Lyle provided the Board with the status of the following capital projects:  Roof Replacement in Maintenance Garage Shop area; Practical Arts Science Classroom Remodel; Jack Hall Doors; and ECP Fence/Gates.  She also updated the Board on the status of NMSBVI work with the Public Schools Facilities Committee (PSFA).
XII.
Information to the Board.

A.
Board Meeting Schedule.


The next regular meeting of the NMSBVI Board of Regents is scheduled for Thursday, February 17, 2011 at the Alamogordo Residential Campus.
B.
Correspondence/Newspaper Articles.
There were no questions.

C.
Supplementary Packet.

1.
Activity Fund Checklist – October 2010
There were no questions.

2.
General Fund Checklist – October 2010
There were no questions.

XIII.
Meeting Adjourned at 1:30 p.m., Wednesday, December 15, 2010.
(Approved 2/17/11)



(Approved 2/17/11)
​​_______________________

​​​​​            ________________________

Alicia McAninch, President


Linda M. Lyle


NMSBVI Board of Regents


Superintendent
Regular Meeting December 15, 2010   
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